E&R 8516

	PAILTON PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN PAILTON VILLAGE HALL ON 27 February 2023

Present:

Councillors:  Anthony Gillias (Chair - TG), Tina Simpson (Vice Chair -TS),   Kristian Shaw (KS)
David Towner (DT)


	In attendance:
Cllr Adrian Warwick – Warwickshire County Council

Mrs L Bendall (Clerk/RFO to the Council) and four members of the public.
Ref

Action
1.02.23
Chairman’s Welcome and Apologies for absence: The chairman welcomed all to the meeting.
· TG confirmed the Council has completed the formal process to recruit another Councillor and has no request was made for an election, it is now free to approach parishioners to find someone who is interested in standing.  
2. 01.23
Declarations of Interest were given by  Cllr A Gillias, as a Councillor for Rugby Borough Council (RBC) and Chair of RBC’s Planning Committee and Cllr K Shaw as grounds contractor to Pailton Parish Council (PC). 
3.02.23
Standing orders were suspended to allow members of the public to address the meeting  
a. A resident asked the Parish Council’s help once again with the perennial problem of dog fouling.  In particular there is a large dog regularly fouling on footpaths around the village particularly by the R59 – leading to and around the lake.   Some informal signs have been put up and it was suggested by Cllr AW that the resident should ask the landowner if an exterior security camera could be put against a pigsty to try and catch the dog owner who is not picking up after their dog.   This individual can then be identified and reported to RBC’s dog warden – the fine for not picking up after your dog is £1000.
b. The problem with the large metal poles that were added to the styles was discussed.   These were put in place when cattle grazed this area but this no longer happens and the poles prevent all but the tallest and fittest from using the styles.  The person that installed them will be asked to remove them – and if this does not happen the infringement will be reported to WCC’s footpath officer.
c. A resident raised the issue of 40 tonne Amazon lorries cutting through the village – he has taken photographs which he will pass to the clerk and the PC will follow up with Harborough’s planning enforcement team and Magna Park as possible lease infringements.
d. A resident ask what was happening to the work of the speed watch team. DT  explained in that they rotate their observations and data capture through the removable road side speed cameras.  The three main road are covered roughly on a fortnightly cycle.
4.02.23
Standing Orders were resumed.
5.02.23
Minutes:  TG proposed that the minutes of the previous meeting held on 23 January 2023 be accepted and signed as an accurate record of the meetings.  This was seconded by KS and approved by all.  He then proposed that the minutes of the  special meeting held on 27 January also be accepted and signed as an accurate record of the meeting.  This was seconded by TS and approved by all.
6.02.23
Matters Arising  
· There were no matters arising that are not covered on the agenda.
7.02.23
Information Reports
a. County Councillor: AW shared the following information
· WCC has set its precept to increase by 3.94% of which 1% is earmarked for adult social care – which now accounts for almost two-thirds of WCC spending.
· WCC has established a ‘House Project’ to provide a mentoring scheme for young adults leaving care.
· Trading Standards are having a clamp down on sellers of illegal electric blankets and heaters who are taking advantage of the energy/cost of living crisis to sell dangerous goods.  Fire and electric shocks have been reported by buyers of these products.

b. Borough Councillor: TG shared the following information:
· RBC has set its precept to increase to 2.99% and is exploring proposals to spend £5m to improve the town centre, regenerating the town hall to create a hub that will support business growth and provide services to residents.
· He met with the A5 partnership this month who reported on Mira’s 858 acres expansion of their corridor site to provide industrial facilities including a new hydrogen fuel cell producer, which will be supported by a large photovoltaic solar farm.
· TG had been invited to consult by Highways England who are looking at schemes to improve the Gibbet Hill roundabout and momentum to fund work on the A426.
c. Village Hall Trust – the clerk read the report from the Village Hall Committee:
· The February Saturday Café was a great success and the next one is scheduled for 1st April – with fresh filter coffee.
· Easter events include a family easter afternoon and mad hatters tea party, with an easter bonnet competition.
· Work is underway for the fete on Sunday 2 July and planning meetings will be held to ensure it is the ‘Fete of all Fetes’ – and volunteers are very welcome to help with preparations and planning.
· It was agreed that TS would liaise with the Trust on preparations for the Coronation event on Sunday 7 May … but the idea would be to replicate the successful street party held for the Queen’s Jubilee.   TG would deal with the paperwork for the partial road closure to allow the Green to be used. Clerk to produce a Save the Date poster for this and all the other events in the next couple of months.
d. Playing Field Working Group –  Kristian Shaw
· KS reported that a good number of volunteers turned up for a major hedge trimming exercise and that the whole area is now looking very smart.   The next meeting of the working group is set for Friday 14 April.

· The clerk confirmed that the village litter pick is booked with RBC for 15 April – and KS will provide notice boards to promote the event, which will begin at 10am in the centre of the village, with refreshments after the pick- up in the village hall.
All
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8.02.23
White Lion –Tina Simpson gave the following update: 
· The project has retained a professional fund raiser, to identify and apply for grants for new funding opportunities that are not open to PCs. Her costs will be met from the  White Lion Working Group’s own village fund raising.  She will also produce a funding strategy for the next stage of the project.

· The Design Team are nearly all in place with successful tenders for  Project Management, Architects and QS services.  TS will speak to NLHF re the costs for the Business Advisers as this did not attract responses to the tender advertisements.

· Following a meeting between solicitors, the White Lion Working Group and Parish Council (inc clerk) work is beginning on updating the official documentation/registration for the Pailton Village Community Interest Company (CIC) and creating a separate contract between the CIC and Parish to precisely define responsibilities from now until the White Lion is open.  The operational phase will need further legal agreements.

· When practical a whole range of communication activities will be offered to the whole community to keep them fully engaged with the design and construction work … but in the meantime information will be published on the White Lion Facebook page, Round the Revel, and on the PC website.
9.02.23
Finance & Governance

a. The clerk presented her monthly financial report and forecast to the end of February and reported that she was satisfied that spending was in line with the budget.  The following payments were authorised:
Clerk’s: £291.20  salary, HMRC: £72.80 clerk’s tax; E-on: £25 for January’s White Lion standing charge; Amazon £649.77 for a new laptop, software and case for the PC.   The first two months of project management fees on behalf of Greenwood at £4344 were approved, this was proposed by TG and seconded by TS and agreed by all.


b.  Approval of Governance report in respect of the Asset Register and Charitable Donations was proposed by TS and seconded by DT and agreed by all.  The Treasury Report and the revised Financial Regulations are to be considered by councillors but cannot be finalised until the legal documentation for the CIC-PC contract is agreed to ensure the correct accounting treatment for the White Lion.

c. It was agreed to renew the lease for the Playing Field for fifteen years, at a rental of £250 a year, with five year rental reviews.  The PC will meet the cost of the new lease. The Clerk was authorised to sign the lease on behalf of the Council – this was proposed by DT, seconded by KS and agreed by all. 

d. The clerk sought authority to appoint a new internal auditor at a fee of £180 for 2023, this was proposed by DT, seconded by KS and agreed by all.
Clerk
10.02.23
Planning Applications and Issues for Consideration: 
· The PC discussed the application for a change of use of a large Nissan hut on land behind the four new houses at 23 Lutterworth Road to form a single storey home.  This site had been the subject of a previous application for a new home that was refused both by RBC and Planning Inspectors. Having considered the matter the PC was of the view that the issues it raised in its first objections remained relevant. Clerk to respond to the RBC planning officers. A member of the public reported that he thought the drawings submitted with the plan were inaccurate and it was agreed to include this point in the PC’s response.

· The Old Telephone Exchange building has been reported to both HSE and RBC’s enforcement team as a dangerous structure that is open to the public and in close proximity to the playing fields.

· Greenways Farm has been reported to RBC enforcement team as significant un-permitted commercial development appears to be underway on this site.
Clerk
11.02.23
Ongoing Village Issues:
a. Telephone Box: This will go ahead as soon as weather permits.
b. Highways Working Group: TG reported a successful group event to undertake cleaning of existing traffic signs.  We have now had confirmation in writing that the funds from Magna Park will be allocated to road improvements in the village.  Draft proposals from WCC were discussed and in the debate that followed it was clear that councillors had strong and conflicting views on what response to take.   It was agreed that the best route forward was for all councillors to undertake a walk around the village together, with the plans on Sunday 12 March starting at 2pm and agree how to go forward.  It was agreed to ask WCC for exactly how much money is allocated to their proposed scheme.  
DT left the meeting at this point.
c. Street Lighting: the clerk reported that following a number of light failures in St Denys View, e-on they were of the view that a light needed to be replaced by a new LED lamp and fitment.  TG had some concerns that this might reduce the actual effect of the light and will investigate further.
d. Ex Service Men’s Club: There was no further news on this but the Trustees of the Denbigh Estate are aware of the whole community’s interest in this site.
e. Posts on the Green/Footpaths: An event to remove old posts and install the new posts will go ahead on Saturday 18 March starting at 10pm – all volunteers welcome.  

f. Neighbourhood Watch and Police:  The variable speed sign is now working.

g. Village Footpath: TS reported that the footpath between the village and the Stretton farm shop is not fit for prams (or less able) as it is not flat and this should be addressed.  Clerk to report to WCC and copy-in AW. 


h. Village Litter Pick on Saturday 15 April – this is covered under the playing field section.    
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12.02.23
Correspondence
· Nothing to report. 
Clerk
13.02.23
Additional items for the next agenda 
· New contract for the village amenity cuts in 2023.
14.02.23
Date of Next Meetings
· Confirmed as 27 March 2023  and 24 April 2023 in the Village Hall.



Meeting closed at 9.25pm

……………………………..                   





27 March 2023
Anthony Gillias

Chairman of Pailton Parish Council 
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